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April-  Maga’Okada Wi - (Moon of Geese) Geese have returned 

and built their nest, lining their nests with soft down feathers. 



Flandreau Santee Sioux Tribe Newsletter is a 

monthly publication by the 

Flandreau Santee Sioux Tribe. 

Digital photos or sending other original files is 

encouraged. 

Deadline for submission of material is  

 5 work days before the 15th  of each month 

Flandreau Santee Sioux Tribe 

Attn: Marcie Walker 

P.O. Box 283 

Flandreau, SD 57028 

 or Call: 997-3891 ext. 1251 

marcie.walker@fsst.org 

NOTICE OF DISCLAIMER:  

 In preparation of this newsletter, every effort has 

been made to offer the most current, correct, and 

clearly expressed information possible. Neverthe-

less, inadvertent errors in information may occur. 

In particular but without limiting anything here, 

the Flandreau Santee Sioux Tribe (FSST) and its 

employees disclaim any responsibility for typo-

graphical errors and accuracy of the information 

that may be contained in the Flandreau Santee 

Sioux Tribe's Newsletter. The FSST also reserves 

the right to make changes at any time without 

notice.  

 The information in this newsletter have been 

compiled by the FSST Newsletter staff from a 

variety of sources, and are subject to change 

without notice. The FSST makes no warranties or 

representations whatsoever regarding the quality, 

content, completeness, or adequacy of such in-

formation and data. In any situation where the 

official printed publications of the FSST differ 

from the text contained in this newsletter, the 

official printed documents take precedence.  

 If inaccurate or otherwise inappropriate infor-

mation is brought to our attention, a reasonable 

effort will be made to print a correction in the next 

month newsletter. We reserve the right to omit 

submissions if it is felt that the content or subject 

matter is inappropriate. 

NEWSLETTER SUBMISSION 

GUIDELINES: 

 All information submitted for newsletter must be 

received 5 (five) working days before the 15 of 

each month.  We cannot guarantee inclusion of 

any submissions after that date in that month's 

newsletter. Submissions must be made in type-

written (or computer generated) format. They can 

be submitted directly to Marcie Walker in hard-

copy, on disk or via email at:  

marcie.walker@fsst.org 

 The FSST reserves the right to edit sub-

mission for content and clarity when appropriate.  

Additionally, submissions not of a time sensitive 

nature may be delayed for next month newsletter 

mailto:carol.robertson@fsst.org


EPA Encourages Americans to 
Only Flush Toilet Paper 

WASHINGTON (March 30, 2020) — Today, the U.S. Environmental Protec-
tion Agency is encouraging all Americans to only flush toilet paper, not 
disinfecting wipes or other non-flushable items that should be disposed 
of in the trash.  

Flushing only toilet paper helps ensure that the toilets, plumbing, sewer 
systems and septic systems will continue working properly to safely 
manage our nation’s wastewater.  

While EPA encourages disinfecting your environment to prevent the 
spread of COVID-19, never flush disinfecting wipes or other non-
flushable items. These easy steps will keep surfaces disinfected and 
wastewater management systems working for all Americans. 

Preventable toilet and sewer backups can pose a threat to human health 
and present an extra challenge to our water utilities and their work-
force. Flushing anything other than toilet paper, including disinfecting 
wipes, can damage internal plumbing, local sewer systems and septic 
systems.  

Fixing these backups is costly and takes time and resources away from 
ensuring that wastewater management systems are otherwise working 
properly.  

EPA thanks wastewater utilities and their workforce for their courageous 
efforts at a time when resources may be stretched thin.  

Having fully operational wastewater services is critical to containing 
COVID-19 and protecting Americans from other public health risks.  

Our nation’s wastewater employees are everyday heroes who are on the 
frontline of protecting human health and the environment every single 
day  













Adele Cathryn (Lavato) Davis, age 72, of Flandreau South Dakota journeyed to the spirit world on 
Wednesday March 18, 2020.  She was born on March 29, 1947 on the Pine Ridge Reservation, 
South Dakota the daughter of Evelyn Grass Galvan.  Adele attended Holy Rosary Boarding school 
in Pine Ridge before attending Oglala High School. 
 
After graduation, she moved to Nebraska where she had her oldest son Andres followed by her son 
Joseph in Illinois of 1969. Aaron, was born in Georgia in 1974 with the first of her daughter’s, 
Kathryn, born in New Mexico in 1980. Rosalie, her last daughter was born in Nebraska in 1983. 
 
Adele enjoyed her children and grandchildren, any activity that involved family and the children, she 
enjoyed the most. While living in Japan, she began to pick up hobbies such as ceramics along with 
macramé, cooking and collecting foreign furniture. In Omaha she enjoyed an occasional dance with 
friends and family. It wasn’t until 1980, her move from Clovis, NM to Omaha, NE she began her jour-
ney as a single mother with a family of 5. She worked tirelessly, a full-time job, one part-time job and 
attending school during the evenings. Adele was short of her Bachelor’s Degree in Business by 6 
credits and always preached the benefits of an education to her children and grandchildren. 
 
Adele is survived by her children: Andres Davis, Flandreau, South Dakota; Joseph Davis, San Die-
go, California; Aaron Davis, Puyallup, Washington; Katie Estrada, Flandreau, South Dakota; Rosalie 
Nelson, Flandreau, South Dakota; 17 grandchildren and 3 great grandchildren; other relatives and 
friends. 
 
All night wakes will be held Saturday, March 21 and Sunday, March 22 beginning at 6 PM each night 
at Eastman Hall, Flandreau, SD. 
 
Funeral service will be held Monday, March 23, 2020 at 11:00 AM at Eastman Hall, Flandreau, 
SD.  Ken James will officiate.  Drum Group is the Wakpa’ Ipaksan Singers. 
 
Casket bearers are Matthew Davis, Thomas Perez, Sean Miller, Mike Polmateer, Delson Long, 
Jaime Long and Wiwokiya King. 

Adele Cathryn Davis 

March 29, 1947-March 18, 2020 





The FSST Education department and Demonstration Grant offered 2 ribbon skirt 
classes and an applique class to the community in February and March.  

The classes were held at the Wicoicaga Otipi Community Center and led by 
Zintkada Zi Win (Leah Owen) who is originally from Tinta Winta (Prairie Island).  

There were a total of 33 participants for all of the classes combined and most of 
the participants completed their projects.  

The classes included the Dakota teachings of making items and adornments to be 
given and worn, basic sewing skills, appliqué sewing techniques, and the complete 
ribbon skirt design and sewing process.  

Appliqué and ribbon work have been a part of Dakota attire for centuries. In a 
modern day, we continue to wear and adorn our relatives in our traditional de-
signs.  

We would like to say pidamaya to Zintkada Zi Win for all her teachings and all of 
our community participants. We hope to offer more classes in the future. 















Adorable Easter Bunnies made by Gayle Soward & Cyndi Weddell for Elders 

Even in these uncertain times Gayle & Cyndi do what they can, to make 

life normal as possible for our Elders 

Stay Strong FSST!!! 





















Wopida! Royal River!!! 

Royal River Casino employees make FSST elder lunch meals  Mon-Friday 

So far Gayle & Cyndi deliver 57 meals. Pictured below is Internal auditor Kelly Pisenberger, 

Kitchen manager Nick Ross, Slot tech manager Nonie McGhee, Players club Kayla Ullom, GM 

Jim Dermont, FSST Senior Center Director Gayle Soward, FSST Senior Center cook Cyndi 

Weddell, Marketing Tim Morrissey taking pictures. 



Memories…….. 

The late Fannie Armstorng FSST 
 Enrollment clerk was on 

Royal River Casinos   
website ads &  

TV commercials. 

All South Dakota Schools are closed  

for the for 2020 school year 

Senior Center decorates for Easter. Trying to stay as “Normal” as they can in these uncertain days. 

Native Strong! 








